Importance of Using In-Network Laboratories                                                        When Laboratory Services are Needed 
During the course of receiving outpatient health care, you and your physician may determine that laboratory services are needed.  Sometimes those services are performed in the physician's office, sometimes the physician sends the laboratory sample(s) to an outside laboratory and, in other cases, the patient may visit an outside laboratory in person.  
If the outside laboratory that is used is not in-network, the claims for those
services will be paid in accordance with your benefit plan at an out-of-network benefit level.

Benefits of Using an In-Network Laboratory 
· Using a non-network laboratory may potentially cost patients more out of their pocket because when laboratory tests are performed at non-network laboratories, the coinsurance reimbursement may be lower and additional deductibles may apply.  For example:

· If a Railroad member covered under MMCP uses an out-of-network lab and the annual out-of-pocket maximum has not been met, the charge is subject to a deductible and 75% coinsurance instead of a $0 deductible and 100% reimbursement had an in-network lab been used. 
· If a Railroad member covered under CHCB uses an out-of-network lab, while there is no difference in benefits in terms of the deductible and co-insurance amounts, the charge is not eligible for discounts and is subject to a reasonable charge determination which means the patient’s out-of-pocket responsibility may be higher.

· Patients may receive a bill from an out-of-network laboratory for the difference between their out-of-network benefit and the amount the out-of-network laboratory charged.  In-network laboratories will not "balance bill" the patient for the difference between the actual charge and the negotiated rates for any covered services they provide.  
· Patients get the best value from their benefit plan and help to manage health insurance costs when they choose an in-network laboratory. 

Members Should Talk to Their Physicians about In-Network Laboratory Services
It’s important that doctors know that laboratory services should be referred to in-network laboratories. 

· At each visit, patients should ask their doctor to use an in-network laboratory for all laboratory services.  Patients have the right to ask their doctor to send their laboratory samples to an in-network laboratory.  This important step allows patients to take an active role in containing their health care costs.
· If a doctor plans to use an out-of-network laboratory and/or the patient is unsure if it’s in-network, they should call customer care at the toll-free number on the back of their member ID card to confirm whether the laboratory participates in their health plan administrator’s network.  

· Not all laboratories are in every medical vendor’s network.
· Note that if a Railroad member is admitted to a network hospital and receives laboratory services, claims for those laboratory services will be covered at the in-network benefit level.  

For More Information 

Railroad members who have any questions or need assistance in locating an in-network laboratory should utilize their plan administrator’s provider look-up website or call the phone number located on the back of their member ID card.
